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Minutes 9

Essex Admission Forum

Minutes of a meeting of the Essex Admission Forum held at 2.00 pm at County Hall, Chelmsford on 2 December 2009
Membership/Attendance

Representatives of the following:

	Schools (9)

	Community Schools (2)

	*
	Mr B Pead
	*
	Mrs J Woodham



	Voluntary Controlled (VC) Schools (1)

	*
	Mr P Tidmarsh


	
	

	Voluntary Aided (VA) Schools (2)

	
	Vacancy
	
	Vacancy



	Foundation Schools (2)

	*
	Mrs T Boothman
	*
	Mr J Hartley


	Academies (1)

	
	Vacancy


	
	

	Selective Schools (1)

	*
	Mr K Jenkinson


	
	

	Religious Bodies (2)

	*
	Mr P Collingwood (RC Diocese of Brentwood) (substitute for Mrs B Harris)


	*
	Mrs E Marshall (Anglican Diocese of Chelmsford)

	Parents (2)

	
	Mr O Richards (Primary)
	*
	Mr R Carson (Secondary)



	Community Representatives (7)

	County Councillors (4)

	*
	Cllr R G Gooding (Chairman)
	
	Cllr Mrs M Hutchon

	*
	Cllr L Dangerfield (substitute for Cllr S Castle)


	
	Cllr R A Pearson

	Looked After Children (1)
	Children with Special Educational Needs (1)

	
	Mrs B Dean, Interim Head, Virtual School for CLA, Essex CC


	
	Ms A Stanford, Manager, Statutory Assessment Service, Essex CC



	Neighbouring Local Authority (1)
	
	

	
	Ms H Cole (London Borough of Redbridge)




	


	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	


	
	
	
	


	


	
	
	
	


	


	
	
	
	

	
	

	
	

	


	
	
	
	

	
	

	
	

	


	
	

	
	

	
	
	
	

	


	
	
	
	


	


	
	
	
	




* Present
The following officers were also present: -

	Mr S Noor
	Planning and Admissions Manager

	Mrs A Coldicott
	Governance Officer


	Mr N Pavitt
	Substitute for Secretary to the Forum


	
	


Mr N Pavitt (Secretary to the Forum) in the Chair

Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Castle, Lord Hanningfield, Mrs Hutchon and Pearson, Mr Long, Mrs Harris, Mr J Hartley, Mr O Richards, Mrs B Dean, Ms A Stanford and Ms H Cole.
Election of Chairman

Mr Pavitt called for nominations for Chairman of the Forum.  Councillor R G Gooding was nominated by Mrs J Woodham. There being no other nominations it was.
Resolved:

That Councillor R G Gooding be elected Chairman for the forthcoming year.
Councillor R G Gooding in the Chair

Appointment of Vice-Chairman

Resolved:

That Mrs J Woodham be appointed Vice-Chairman of the Committee for the forthcoming year.

Declarations of Interest 

No declarations of interest were made.

Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 3 March 2009 were agreed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

Membership and Terms of Reference



The Forum



 noted the membership and terms of reference set out as items 6a and b on the agenda.


1. Introduction

The Forum received a brief oral introduction to the role and responsibilities of the Forum from Shamsun Noor, Planning and Admissions Manager.

The Forum was advised that it had a statutory function to scrutinise admission arrangements, composite prospectuses, and the annual co-ordinated admission schemes as well as considering the fairness of admissions processes more generally, amongst other matters. The Forum has a duty to provide advice on issues affecting all schools and all admission authorities must have regard to advice offered by the local Admission Forum.












Co-ordination of ‘In Year’ Applications from September 2010

The Forum considered report EAF/06/09 by the Planning and Admissions Manager updating Members of the Forum on the formulation of a scheme for the LA (Local Authority) to co-ordinate all ‘in year’ admissions with effect from September 2010 and seeking Members views on the latest draft of the scheme and the proposed Common Application Forms.
The LA had now carried out two consultation exercises with foundation, voluntary aided schools and Academies in Essex on the proposed scheme to implement this new statutory requirement from September 2010. The Forum noted that whilst some schools had expressed concern over the new arrangements, there had been no substantive objections to the proposed scheme.

The following points arose from Members’ consideration of the updated draft scheme:
· The Forum noted that schools would be asked to respond to requests for information about the availability of places within five school days, upon receipt of a Common Application Form by the LA. Members were concerned that Voluntary Aided Schools would not be able to respond to such requests in that timescale as they required a Supplementary Information Form (SIF) to also be completed.  Mr Noor acknowledged this point, but advised that where a place was available, and there were no other applicants at the same time for the same year group, or a waiting list of children wanting a place, then a SIF was not necessary in deciding whether a place could be offered or not.
·  The Forum was concerned what would happen if a parent enquired in person at a school about a place for their child and filled the form in whilst at the school. The advice from the LA was that in such situations, it would be sensible for schools to fax applications directly to Planning and Admissions, along with details of whether a place was available or not.
· At present schools which are their own admission authority can make offers of places directly to parents applying ‘in year’. The Forum wished to know what the process will be in the future. The Forum was advised that schools could not offer places directly from September 2010 onwards, and that all offers would need to be made by the child’s home LA, although such offers would be made on behalf of the governing body for schools which are their own admission authority. It is vital that all schools adhere to the process as detailed in the proposed scheme and communicate the availability of places to the LA quickly on request.
· The standard response from any school in the county to parents enquiring about a place should be to ask parents to complete an application form and return it to their home local authority (although schools can assist by faxing applications to Planning and Admissions where parents call into schools in person).
· Members were advised that the Planning and Admissions Manager planned to write to all estate agents in the county advising them of the new procedure.
· Members noted that neighbouring local authorities were being consulted on the proposed scheme as the new requirements will make cross border co-operation essential.
· 
· 
Mr Noor thanked Members for their comments.
Resolved:

1. That the Forum’s comments on the draft scheme for the co-ordination of ‘in year’ applications be as set out above; and
2. That the draft scheme and application forms be approved.










Draft Schemes for the Co-ordination of Primary and Secondary School Admissions 2011/2012
The Forum considered report EAF/07/09 by the Planning and Admissions Manager seeking its views on the draft schemes for the statutory co-ordination of admissions to all Essex maintained primary, secondary schools and Academies for the academic year 2011/2012.
Members noted that t




he formulation of appropriate schemes for the academic year 2011/12 had been somewhat more complex than in recent years as a result of changes in legislation within the past 12 months, which had prescribed statutory closing dates for the 2011/12 admissions round and the full co-ordination of primary school applications as well as full ‘in year’ co-ordination. 
The following points arose from Members’ consideration of the draft schemes:

·   Members were concerned about the possibility of secondary schools having to ask someone to check the lists during the February half term break in 2011.  They were advised that offers letters must be sent out on 1 March.  Schools were only required to check the final allocation list and only to report in if there was a problem.  From past experience there were very few mistakes or comments on lists.
· Members commented that there was still only a requirement to keep a waiting list for the first term in the normal year of entry and that this had not been extended to the whole year.  Mr Noor advised that many schools found it easier and fairer to continue to maintain the waiting list all year, although this is not a legal requirement.
· Members agreed that it was sensible, given the later closing date for primary school applications for September 2011, that the primary application round opens later than at present. 

Resolved:

That the Forum’s views on the co-ordinated admissions schemes for 2011/12 be as set out above, with the Forum giving its approval to the content of both schemes.
Testing Before Preference
The Forum received report EAF/08/09 by the Planning and Admissions Manager seeking the views of the Forum on the issue of Testing Before Preference (TBP) and whether this should be pursued in Essex. TBP essentially referred to the recommendation in the Department for Schools, Children and Families (DCSF) School Admissions Code that grammar schools (and other schools that select children by reference to aptitude or ability) or their admission authorities should notify parents of the outcome of any selection tests before they make their formal applications for secondary schools.   
The Forum understood that in practical terms, the only way that TBP could be reasonably implemented in Essex would be to start the test ‘registration’ process in the summer term when children are in Year 5 i.e. parents wanting to apply for a grammar school place would need to complete the relevant form to register for their child to sit the test by August.

The Forum noted that a major concern with implementing TBP was that the publicity for test registration would be separate to the normal application process and prior to the publication of the LA’s composite prospectus. There was therefore a risk that some parents would miss out on test registration (thereby effectively having no chance of a grammar school place) with the subsequent inevitable pleas of ‘no one gave me a registration form’, ‘I didn’t know the system had changed’ resulting in appeals, complaints, potential legal challenges etc.
The following points arose from Members’ consideration of TBP:

· That opinions from senior colleagues from the CSSE and Southend LA were still very finely balanced and there was no pressing desire to proceed with implementation at this time.

· That the number of first preferences for the grammar schools represented only approximately 10% of the overall number of first preferences in each admission round and that the vast majority of parents expressing a preference for a grammar school place, are either offered a grammar school or one of their other preferred schools.
· That it would not be easy for testing to take place during September at the latest, but would be necessary in order for results to be available prior to the closing date for applications at the end of October. Members were also concerned that this would also lead to more of a bias towards independent schools pupils being offered places.

· That there would be an increased number of requests to take the test just to see what the result might be and this could lead to a significant increase in workload for the Consortium of Selective Schools in Essex (CSSE).
· That the benefits for Essex of implementing TBP did not appear to outweigh the concerns expressed.
Resolved:
1. That the benefits of implementation of TBP were not of such a proportion to justify either the work to implement it, or the management of the risks and consequences of implementation; and 
2. That the Forum approve the current view of the LA that it was not necessary, nor appropriate, for TBP to be implemented in Essex at this time, recognising that the decision as to whether to proceed with implementation or not ultimately rests with the CSSE and the grammar schools.


2. Local Authority (LA) Report to the Office of the Schools Adjudicator

The Forum received report EAF/09/09 by the Planning and Admissions Manager advising Members of the content of the first annual Local Authority (LA) Report to the Office of the Schools Adjudicator (OSA) and seeking a view from Members as to whether or not they wished to produce their own report in 2010.
Members noted that it was not a mandatory requirement that an Admission Forum produce an annual report and Forums were not expected to produce complex reports that duplicate the local authority report to the OSA.
The following points arose from Members’ consideration:

· That the production of the Forum’s own report would be duplication of work.  However, they would like to reserve the right to add to the LA report if necessary.
Mr Noor agreed this could be arranged and asked if there was anything the Forum would like to be commented upon in the 2010 report?
  Members requested that the following should be considered:

· Proof of address, in the context of misleading or ‘fraudulent’ applications - parents proof of address was easy to prove, but a pupil’s proof of address was not easy to prove and guidance from the DCSF would be helpful.
· Concern was expressed over fair access and some schools being asked to accept more pupils than other schools, especially in relation to pupils with Statements of Educational Need (SEN). Mr Noor clarified on this point that schools are consulted on placements as part of the statutory assessment process in relation to a child with SEN but that ultimately, if a Statement of SEN names a particular school, the governing body has no discretion as to whether it should admit the child or not.

· Twins in relation to both Infant Class Size legislation and more generally in the context of admission arrangements. Mr Noor advised Members that the Chief Schools Adjudicator has made recommendations to the Secretary of State on these issues and that further comment from the DCSF is awaited.
3. Consultation on the Draft Essex School Organisation Plan 2009 - 2014

The Forum received report EAF/10/09 by the Secretary to the Forum informing Members of the ongoing consultation on the Draft Essex School Organisation Plan 2009 – 2014 and seeking Members’ views as to how they wished to participate.
The Forum noted that Essex County Council had commenced a consultation on the Draft Essex School Organisation Plan for 2009 – 2014 and had included the Forum as one of the consultees.  The deadlines for receipt of comments was 21 December 2009 and, given that the Forum was not due to meet until after this date, Members were asked to agree their preferred method of participation.   Two possible options were put to the Forum:

a) Members to respond direct to Essex County Council on an individual basis; or
b) Members to forward their responses to the Governance Officer by Monday 14 December for combining into a single response on behalf of the Forum.

Resolved:

That Members of the Forum would respond direct to Essex County Council on an individual basis.

Date of Next Meeting

It was agreed that the next meeting should be held on Wednesday 17 March 2010 at 2.00 pm.

The meeting closed at 3.40 pm.

Chairman

17 March 2010
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